The Holocaust Memorial and Learning Centre Planning Inquiry: Witness Statement from Dr Irene Lancaster PGCE, Wednesday November 11th 2020

Introduction to my Family

Something about my Mum and Dad, both born in Poland. Dad's family was

exterminated in their entirety by Germans and Poles. My grandmother 

ended up in Treblinka. I am named after one of my exterminated 

aunts, called Irene. In 1941, my Dad (who had been a judge in

Poland) reached Canada via Lithuania, Russia and Japan. He then 

 joined the British Army and later worked for British Intelligence as 

 well as acting as an Observer at the Nuremberg Trials.

Mum spent her student years running away throughout France. After 

 the War she received reparations for the rest of her life from the 

 German Government. She yearned for green spaces, and therefore we 

 lived in an area of the country surrounded on every side by fields.

I was lucky in addition to be brought up in the vicinity of parks of 

 every description. There is no doubt that my parent's farsightedness 

 in choosing this type of location in which to adapt to their new 

 home contributed in large measure to the person I have become. 

Qualifications and experience

I have sent the Inquiry my qualifications but this is a brief reminder. I have studied at Tübingen, Cambridge and Lancaster Universities, as well as in Jerusalem. I have a teaching qualification from Manchester University and have taught in schools, colleges, universities, teacher training colleges and theological colleges, both Jewish and Christian, as well as in community settings, and continue to do so.

I have therefore educated on this subject at every age level and in all sectors. My experience includes visits to Holocaust sites. I have also written about this subject. I soon came to the conclusion however that teaching the Holocaust by way of sole emphasis, without background in Jewish and European history, as well as via memorials and learning centres, was counterproductive. Holocaust education per se actually increases antisemitism towards contemporary Jews living in the countries where these edifices are constructed. Antisemitism towards the contemporary Jewish community of a country must always be the prime concern of the government of the day.

My own views on the negative impact of HMLCs, based on a variety of different experiences, have been confirmed to me by the following experts: Sir Martin Gilbert, Professor Robert Wistrich of Yad VaShem (the world's greatest expert on antisemitism, formerly at UCL), Holocaust survivor and Nobel Prize winner, Elie Wiesel, and more recently, Professor Ruth Wisse of Harvard University, generally regarded as the greatest living expert on this subject.

In a recent e-mail exchange, dated October 20th, Professor Wisse has asked me to inform the present Planning Inquiry that: 'advertising genocide is no way to prevent it. Must go back to the drawing board for examples of what inspires great citizenship, responsibility, and faith, etc.’ Professor Wisse’s carefully-thought-out article on this subject, dealing with the hijacking of Holocaust Memorials and Learning Centres by vested interests, to the detriment of the living Jewish communities in the host country, has been sent to the Inquiry for further perusal. And Lord Williams has just touched on this problematic consequence of these types of site-based commemorative and learning Centres.

In addition, I have myself been consulted by Yad Vashem on antisemitism in general and in the UK in particular. My Holocaust autobiography translations are housed in Yad Vashem and 

in the Washington Holocaust Memorial Museum. I have more recently written a number of articles on the present subject, including a joint article with Lord Williams, which was published earlier this year in Standpoint Journal (and sent to the Inquiry). This joint article was referred to during this Inquiry by Dr Michael Pinto-Duschinsky of Oxford.

I was recently invited to join the Board of the popular global website, Christian Today, to which I have contributed a number of articles on this issue as well as on positive aspects of Judaism which continue to be misunderstood by the Christian world, which has just been pointed out by Lord Williams.

I continue to input into clergy training, and have just finished training Anglican clergy by Zoom and will be doing the same with Orthodox rabbis in North America early next year.

Recently I became the first woman to be invited to give a guest sermon in an Orthodox synagogue in Manchester.

 Ongoing I participate in generational Holocaust education with Israeli school-children, telling them the stories of my own parents and grandparents - this is an important part of the Israeli educational system and has been found to be effective in forming bonds with the past and the future, as well as bringing the  generations closer together. Maybe this country could learn from the Israeli example?

The two dialogue groups that I run, including recent Zoom participation from North America and Israel, have received government grants. We have put on Holocaust concerts for the community, in which survivors and refugees were invited to speak and partake. These have resulted in survivors aged 90 or over starting to learn the violin once again, which has brought happiness and joy to many who are reaching the end of their lives.

I have also advised the Chief Rabbinate of the State of Israel on bilateral relations with the Church of England, and was impressed by the way the leadership of that institution in the country of highest Jewish demography, the State of Israel, relates to the rights and aspirations of every single human being, regardless of religious affiliation. The Jewish attitude to the rights and aspirations of every single human being is crucial to this Inquiry and has not been addressed thus far. 

Jury, Manchester and North of England April 5th 2017

 I was invited to participate in the selection jury to choose the best design for the proposed Memorial in VTG. We were told by the PM's team that every individual concerned in the vicinity of 

VTG, including park-users and the Buxtons themselves, was in favour of having a similar monument dedicated to the contribution of the Jewish community to the life of the UK.

In addition, we were told that our choice had to harmonize with the Buxton Memorial itself, photos of which were shown to us at the time. Finally, we were informed that 'planning permission is a mere formality'. According to the PM's team, Westminster City Council were fully in favour of the proposal and of all 10 designs which, they added, had been shown to WCC before our jury meeting in Manchester on April 5th 2017. We, Holocaust survivors and children of Holocaust survivors, who largely made up the judging panel, had no reason to question these statements. Why should we have questioned their words? They made sense.

The only design I recall with a 'Learning Centre' attached was the one with the fins, which most of us rejected as not in the spirit of Judaism, the Shoah, or the Buxton Memorial. But the design of that LC bore no resemblance to the one before us now at the Inquiry.

At no time were we told about the children's park, a crucial ingredient in this whole Inquiry, I would submit.  In addition, no mention was made of HMD events, Park of Conscience ideas or the input of the proximity of the Palace of Westminster. Nothing was said about the nature of the spaces between the fins being of significance. Neither were Holocaust links, or links to do with Jewish memory, or with Church and State discussed. If they had been, believe me, I would have had something to say about this grotesque hijacking of our personal pain for ulterior motives. What was mentioned as sole criterion was the celebration and safeguarding of the Jewish community in the future, in keeping with the Buxton Memorial.

Location

This location is not wanted, not needed and not desirable. It is extremely concerning that not only were the full facts not given to the Jury, but in fact it appears that incorrect facts were given to us that day in Manchester Town Hall. The information before us on April 5th 2017 led us to believe that everyone in the surrounding area was in favour of the entire proposal. However, it appears from the present Inquiry that this was not the case and that the group SVTG had formed well before our own jury date. In addition, it seems that representations against the construction had already been made, were being made during the week of our own deliberations, and continued to be made for a number of years after that, in fact up until the date of the WCC decision on the matter. Why were we not told of this significant fact?

Ineffectiveness of Holocaust Memorials and of Holocaust Memorials and Learning Centres

Even if the above had not been the case, it has been demonstrated that the existing number of more than 300 of these edifices around the world, including in Washington, Berlin and Ottowa, which have  been mentioned during the Inquiry, have led not to fewer, but to more anti-Semitic acts. Evidence has been sent to the Inquiry regarding these three western democratic countries - the USA, Germany and Canada - detailing how the construction of HMLCs has always, without exception, led to an increase of anti-Semitic activity in those countries. The evidence is irrefutable therefore that the construction of memorials and learning centres to dead Jews leads to an increase in antisemitic attacks on living Jewish communities in those same countries. The first duty of government is to safeguard Jews who are alive. 

Nor have these constructions  prevented further genocides. Recently, On September 25th 2020, Chancellor Merkel stated that antisemitism in Germany has become 'more visible and uninhibited. It is a disgrace and it shames me deeply.' (Jewish Telegraph, September 25th 2020).

Evidence from German-Jewish visitors to the UK (including educators and teachers) confirms that, since 2005, antisemitism has risen steeply in Germany. According to these practitioners, the cause for this rise in antisemitism is due to non-contextual daily school teaching of the Holocaust, combined with the presence of the much-ridiculed Berlin HMLC, which was boycotted from the outset by the President of the German Jewish community and has become a place for recreation, selfies and gross desecrations.

Information on the deleterious effects of the Washington Holocaust Memorial Museum has been sent to you. In addition, peace-prize laureate, Elie Wiesel, himself informed me in Oslo at the 1991 Nobel Peace Prize awards ceremony that he had made a mistake. He explained that the Holocaust Memorial Museum he had helped to found in Washington was now being used for purposes that did not benefit, but actually harmed the Jewish community of the USA. Elie Wiesel therefore resigned from the Board of the Washington Holocaust Memorial Museum.

And we now learn from the Canadian institutions monitoring antisemitism in Canada, Bnei Brith and ‘Friends of Simon Wiesenthal’, that the construction of the Ottawa Holocaust Memorial has led to a ‘steady rise’ in anti-Semitic incidents in Canada. 

Motives behind the present proposal

Having listened throughout the Inquiry, there is no doubt in my mind that, contrary to what we were told on the Jury in Manchester, the proposed HMLC is not going to be dedicated to the 6 million or to celebrate the contribution of Jews today. Instead it is going to be dedicated to so-called 'British Values', to be presented in a tiny underground exhibition featuring British issues during the Holocaust. This is not at all what was expressed by the PM's team to the Manchester Jury. A Learning Centre on so-called 'British Values' will not solve the problem of vicious antisemitism, which is still with us as I speak, and growing in many sectors.

Rather, we have to go back to the drawing board for examples of what inspires great citizenship, responsibility and faith. It is also impossible not to draw the conclusion that it is the promotion of so-called 'British Values’ which lies behind the stubborn determination of the proponents -  in the face of all the evidence - to press on regardless with this site, which will advocate British democracy as the antidote to genocide. This is palpably untrue, as democracy spawned Adolf Hitler. And to be honest, democracy doesn't seem to have prevented a very recent resurgence of highly-visible antisemitism within this  country's own parliamentary democracy, which has already been pointed out to the Inquiry by Gordon Brown. But how on earth will this new edifice actually prevent this happening again, do you think?

Judaism as life-enhancing

'To life, to life, le-chaim' - isn't only a song from a much-loved musical, but sums up the core of what Judaism is about. This is why WCC's recent decision to permit the erection of the Eruv in their area (when other Councils have not always done so), is much to be praised, as it enables Shabbat observance by very old and very young alike.

 Similarly, those VTG park-users who, in the face of insults from the mighty, have spoken up so eloquently in favour of their much-loved green space and way of life, are worthy of admiration. They have all worked together, including a number of Jews with links to the Shoah, in their midst. This joint effort shows that antisemitism certainly isn't a factor in the opposition to the imposition of a monstrous carbuncle, which isn't wanted, needed or desirable in their tiny, precious, and unique green space.

Winning design

The design chosen is an insult to the Jewish community. In Manchester there was no mention of 22 countries (a misnomer in any case), the Covenant of the Pieces between G-d and the Jewish people, or the Kotel tunnels. The other 9 designs did not appear to have LCs attached, and other LCs were certainly not mentioned to us. The specific LC we were shown at the time was a different LC from the LC with which we are faced today.  In any case, to choose a HM with an LC would not have been in the spirit of the remit before us, which was to harmonize in every way with the Buxton Memorial. The Buxton Memorial does not have a LC attached, and is free-standing.

Playground not mentioned

As a mother and grandmother, I am appalled that none of the Jewish speakers in favour of the proposal, including a number of very forceful women, has seen fit to mention the loss or material change that the children's playground will undergo, including some sort of additional security device, plus influx of unknown people, many no doubt in a state of trauma - not at all conducive to children's play.

Status of Chief Rabbi of the United Synagogue and the Board of Deputies 

The Chief Rabbi represents one and only one strand of the Jewish community and therefore does not necessarily represent the views of every observant Jew in the country, let alone the many other strands that make up the pluralistic society of Anglo-Jewry. Lord Williams has mentioned the contrasting views of Rabbi Jonathan Romain, which are far more typical of many strands within the Jewish community. Similarly, the Board of Deputies does not necessarily represent the full range of views within the Jewish community and does not have the remit to speak for all of us. 
Professor Robert Wistrich (formerly from UCL, as I have stated) pointed this out to me a few years ago, when he changed his advertised star Yad Vashem lecture to global Holocaust educators from '2000 Years of European Antisemitism' to 'Contemporary Antisemitism in Today's UK.' He also and very pointedly asked me what I was going to do about it….! Constructing a Holocaust memorial and learning centre was irrelevant to the eradication of antisemitism in the UK, in the view of the greatest expert in the world on antisemitism, and in his view simply a ‘fig-leaf’.

Living Jews

HMLC does no service to living Jews, and nor does it mention Israel - a very strange omission, given that the majority of Jews now live in that country. I wonder why that should be.

Conclusion

Apart from my own happy experience as a child growing up in an alien environment (as well as seeing the beneficial effects on my brother and local children with whom we played every day) I am also an educator who has studied child development as part of my training. I therefore know both subjectively and objectively how important it is for children to have the opportunity of unstructured play in green spaces. This is particularly essential during the first stages of life and the Primary years. Not a luxury, or added accessory, but an absolute necessity. That's why the playground, green spaces and trees of VTG are essential for the well-being of every single child visiting VTG.

In my view our duty to all our children, of whatever race, religion or creed, should be paramount in this as in any planning inquiry. As the children's play area will undoubtedly suffer under the new plans, and as we certainly were not informed of this feature of VTG during our jury service in Manchester, in my view the proposal should be declined for this reason alone. One cannot judge a design out of context. And in any case the design before the Inquiry today is an insult.

Children are our future. This principle on which all agree follows on from Jewish teaching in which the Hebrew words for 'children' and 'builders' are the same. Children will build our futures and they can only do that if they are given the best possible present in order to build lives for themselves and their own children in the future. Children learn from unstructured play that 'give and take' is the answer to all forms of bigotry and hatred, including the 'longest  hatred ' - that of antisemitism.

For the main meaning of Judaism is that we should never concentrate on death but rather ‘choose life’. For as it says in the book of Deuteronomy (30:19):

‘I call heaven and earth to witness against you this day, that I have set before you life and death, the blessing and the curse; therefore choose life, so that you can carry on living, you, your children and your children’s children.’

Nothing could be clearer than the fact that you, Inspector, have before you the choice between the dead and the living. Judaism will always urge you to opt for life. 

In the choice between mausoleums and parks, my father whose entire family perished in the Shoah, always opted for parks and playgrounds. As for my mother, green spaces gave her the reason to carry on living. 

I hope you will heed all those people who have written in from this country and from around the world to inform you of the harm caused by the non-contextual teaching of Jewish history. Leave the park as it is with all its wonderful and carefully-nurtured opportunities for play and enjoyment, and let those of us who are educators get together and re-think our current curricula to include the huge contribution that Jews have made to civilization.

Thank you.

Dr Irene Lancaster PGCE

Chair: Broughton Park Jewish Christian Dialogue Group
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